Minutes of the MBRC Meeting

19 July 2009
University of Michigan Museum of Zoology

Ann Arbor, Michigan

Members present: Caleb G. Putnam, Chairman; Adam M. Byrne, Secretary; Rick Brigham, Lathe Claflin, Phil Chu, Jim Dawe, Louie Dombroski, Skye Haas, and Brad Murphy

The meeting was called to order by Putnam at 1212 EDT.

Physical evidence

2009-1870-01

White-faced Ibis
Wayne Co., Lake Erie Metropark

25 April-7 May 2009

photos: Paul Cypher, Darlene Friedman, Jerome S. Jourdan, Jennifer Olson, Caleb  

 Putnam, Jeffrey R. Schultz

Accept 7-0

2009-1870-02

White-faced Ibis
Tuscola Co., Fish Point State Wildlife Area

21-22 May 2009

photo: Joe Soehnel

Accept 7-0

2009-3270-01

Swallow-tailed Kite

Emmet Co., near Pellston Airport

4 June 2009

photos: David Kirschke
Accept 7-0

2009-2410-06

Baird’s Sandpiper
Houghton Co., Atlantic Mine

1 June 2009

photos: Joe Kaplan

Accept 7-0

2009-4010-03

American Three-toed Woodpecker
Keweenaw Co., Isle Royale National Park

23 May 2009
photos: John Heneghan

Accept 7-0

2008-6150-02

Violet-green Swallow

Alger Co., West Mathias Twp.

29 April 2008

specimen: UMMZ 241766
Rosanne Iho

Accept 7-0

2009-7150-01

Rock Wren
St. Clair Co., Port Huron State Game Area

7 June 2009

photos: Allen T. Chartier, Russ Emmons, Robert Epstein

Accept 7-0

2009-5520-01

Lark Sparrow
Washtenaw Co., Nichol’s Arboretum

26 April 2009

photos: Bob Arthurs 

Accept 7-0
2009-5520-02

Lark Sparrow
Mackinac Co., St. Ignace

21 May 2009

photos: Gerald Vork

Accept 7-0

2009-5520-03

Lark Sparrow
Barry Co., Bowens Mill Road, 0.3 miles east of Yankee Springs Road

28 May-1 June 2009

photos: Eldon Dodd, Darlene Friedman

Accept 7-0
2007-5491-04

Nelson’s Sparrow

Wayne Co., Canton

27 October 2007

Specimen: UMMZ 241416
Emily Misko

Accept 7-0

2009-5370-01

Smith’s Longspur

Keweenaw Co., Brockway Mountain

12 May 2009

photo: Joe Kaplan

Accept 7-0

2009-6010-01

Painted Bunting

Midland Co., Midland Township

6 May 2009

photos: Jim Pfromm

Accept 7-0

2009-6010-02

Painted Bunting

Alcona Co., Mikado

10-14 May 2009

photos: Roger Eriksson, Chris White

Accept 7-0

2009-5143-03

Common Chaffinch

Keweenaw Co., Agate Harbor

27 May 2009

photo: Don Slagle

Reject 1-6 [The bird’s identity was not in question, however its provenance was]

2009-6883-01

Eurasian Tree Sparrow

Chippewa Co., Whitefish Point

20 May 2009

photo: Chris Neri

Accept 7-0

The minutes from the meeting on 23 November 2008 were approved with a 8-0-1 vote.

Resubmissions

From Round 113:
2008-3260-03

Black Vulture

Several members were troubled by the lack of detail provided.  The bird in question was seen flying in loose association with a stream of migrant Turkey Vultures.  The observer was able to see the two-toned underwing of the Turkey Vultures, but failed to note the white patches on the undersurface of the primaries on the Black Vulture.  Basically, the observer noted a dark bird with broad wings that was rather large in size.  The observer also stated it had a featherless head, something some members felt seemed inconsistent with the observer’s inability to see white on the underwing.  Lastly, there was no mention of what, if any, optical equipment was used during the observation.  If the bird was moderately distant and seen with the naked eye only, it would be very difficult to see distinguishing field marks.  Supporting members felt it was safe to assume optics of some sort were used and that the featherless head was a general impression and not a statement of fact.  Others challenged that we, as reviewers, shouldn’t have to be filling in gaps or assumptions to justify discrepancies in a report.  The vague nature of some critical field marks left some wondering if the bird wasn’t a distant crow or dark buteo.  
From Round 114:
2008-1700-06

Ross’s Goose
The report consisted of a photocopy of the observer’s hand written field notes, leaving some portions of the observer’s handwriting difficult to read.  It was very clear that the dissenting members were troubled by the lack of attention to the presence or absence of a grin patch.  However, one of the areas that was difficult to read actually addressed this very concern: “Bill small, triangular, very dark purplish-red [sic] all over, very slightly darker at base; ricti same, not black”.  The portion that was illegible to some was the “ricti same” portion, which does indicate the lack of a dark grin patch on the bill of this bird.  Once clarified, members were more comfortable with the description.

2008-0040-01

Eared Grebe

The documentation consisted of one photo and a brief caption that stated “…head that peaked over the eye, and the bill was upturned”.  Some members felt the photo showed a bill that was too thick and lacked the upturned impression at the bill tip, giving a more Horned Grebe impression.  However, others argued that the photo wasn’t of the highest quality and that the plumage and head shape was a perfect match for a basic plumaged Eared Grebe (and not consistent with a Horned Grebe).  To some, the bill did not seem too heavy and the observer did make specific mention of the upturned impression in the field.  Supporters also argued that a Horned Grebe should show a pale tip to the bill, a feature clearly not visible in the photo.  If the bill tip was obscured by angle, then either both bill tip or the upturned impression would be hard to see, making the field observations important for this character.  Or, if the bill tip was visible, supporters felt the lack of a pale tip argued against Horned Grebe.  In the end, most dissenting members felt that the bird may in fact have been an Eared Grebe (and that some field marks visible in the photo clearly supported that species), but that the single photo and very brief description provided insufficient knowledge of the bird’s actual bill morphology and head shape to fully rule out Horned Grebe.  Supporters remained unconvinced by the concerns over bill shape and questioned why Horned Grebe continued to garner so much concern given the plumage details visible in the photo.
2008-3290-01

Mississippi Kite
The observer provided a written description and a copy of the field notes taken at the time of the sighting.  The written description, however, was generated over 3 months after the sighting and included much more detail than was provided in the field notes.  Dissenting members were troubled by this discrepancy, wondering why so much more detail was in the report months after the field notes were recorded.  The report was generated after the observer purchased a field guide to raptors, making several members wonder how much of the additional detail was filled in after reading descriptions and seeing many photos.  Dissenting members argued that the review should be based on the information present in the original field notes, details that were far from conclusive.  Original supporting members had a change of heart and agreed the field notes were not detailed enough to support the identification.

2008-0530-04

California Gull

Dissenting members were troubled by the low-quality photos.  During review, however, higher resolution photos were made available, but some members failed to access them during the review process.  Once they realized their oversight, all found the new photos acceptable.

2008-0530-05

California Gull
A first cycle bird was photographed and described from late November 2008.  The discussion centered around the photos provided, since much, if not all, of the description appeared to be based on the photos and not field notes (leaving the description rather useless in the opinion of some members).  All were in agreement that the bird felt like a California Gull and would certainly cause alarm if seen in the field.  Regardless, some members felt the standard for acceptance was not quite met, since there was no description (or depiction) of the dorsal or ventral inner primary pattern.  Dissenting members argued the extreme variability exhibited by four-year gulls is well known and should not be underestimated.

One member listed a series of traits they found supportive of the identification:

1) primaries too thin and extending too far beyond tail tip – Herring Gull would be shorter winged, 
2) greater covert pattern typical for California Gull but on the dark end of the spectrum for Herring Gull,
3) strong anchor-patterned first alternate scapulars create a strongly black-and-white blotched upperparts pattern,
4) darkness of underparts and head are classic for California Gull and not for Herring Gull,

5) shape of bill (shorter overall with more pinched base) perfect for California Gull and wrong for Herring Gull, and 

6) the bicolored bill fits California Gull and seemed way to early to be seen on a Herring Gull of similar age.

In conclusion, the supporter felt the suite of characters felt right for a classic California Gull and wrong for a Herring Gull.
Each of the above traits was then discussed in more detail:


1) It was agreed that the wings were very attenuated, but some members were 


unwilling to put too much weight on primary extension.

2) It was pointed out that it was not uncommon for Herring Gull to have all or

 
mostly dark greater coverts.  A closer look at the photos revealed some 
uncertainty of the exact pattern of the greater coverts, suggesting that the pattern 
was well within reason for a Herring Gull.

3) Excerpts from Gulls of the Americas (Howell and Dunn 2007) were read to 
address the pattern of alternate scapular feathers in first cycle birds.  For
 California Gull (p. 399): “A1 scapulars highly variable, ranging from dark brown 
with pale gray edging (early-molted feathers) to fairly plain medium gray (late-
molted feathers); a common pattern of first-winter birds is a variegated, brown-
and-gray back that features numerous anchor-patterned scapulars.” For Herring 
Gull (p. 408): “A1 scapulars range from brownish gray to pale gray, typically 
with a broad dark basal wedge or median band and often with a narrow dark 
subterminal band or anchor pattern; late-molted scapulars can be fairly plain 
grayish with fine dusky vermiculations or a dark shaft streak.” One member 
argued that these descriptions allowed for much variability and overlap between 
the scapular patterns of first cycle California and Herring Gulls, such that this trait 
should not be used as a distinguishing field mark.
4) First cycle Herring Gulls can show dark underparts and patches around the 

eyes – these features can be found in either species.

5) Some argued that the bill shape was not very influential to them.  Much is often 

made of shape and proportions in gulls, but it was argued that one can see quite a 
range of variability when studying large congregations of Herring Gulls.  This 
feature just didn’t convince everyone that it was of great value.

6) All were in agreement that the time of year did seem very early for such a 

strongly bicolored bill and would not be typical for a Herring Gull.

Size was also discussed, with several members feeling the bird was too small to be a Herring Gull.  Others, however, countered by offering they have seen very small Herring Gulls previously and were unwilling to rely on such impressions.  

Dissenting members held strong that they would want an assessment of wing pattern before accepting a first cycle California Gull.  It became clear that there were differing levels of standards among members, differences that would not be resolved.  While none of the discussion, to this point, touched on concern over hybrids, one supporting member did bring up the topic.  All were uncomfortable speculating about possible hybrid combinations, but at least one dissenting member felt that the magnitude of hybridization amongst large gulls warranted a careful and thorough assessment of field marks before accepting “vagrant” gulls (which in their opinion, included wing pattern). 
Howell, S. N. G. and J. Dunn.  2007.  Gulls of the Americas.  New York, NY: Houghton Mifflin Company.
2006-4010-05

American Three-toed Woodpecker
A female American Three-toed Woodpecker was described from a patch of deciduous habitat in June 2006.  The observer described a dark woodpecker that had “black wings, black tail, definite barring on the back between the wings, neck and top of head”.  Later, the report mentions distinct barring on the flanks.  The call was described as “2 or 3 short trills that did sound a little like a sapsucker but less distinct in their separation”, leading some to believe it may have been a sapsucker.  Supporters, however, quoted: “Single call notes, kip (higher-pitched in American birds), given in series when alarmed. Rattles are relatively short, kri-kri-kri” (Winkler et al. 1995).  They felt the vocalizations described for American Three-toed Woodpecker could fit the description provided and should not be the basis for rejection.
Dissenting members were also concerned that the time of year and habitat would more strongly suggest a young Yellow-bellied Sapsucker.  In fact, one member actually searched for this bird the day after the sighting and found numerous sapsuckers.  While deciduous woodlots would not be the preferred haunts of an American Three-toed Woodpecker, many felt that a wandering bird could easily stop briefly in sub-par habitat (in fact, one dissenting member offered they’ve seen Black-backed Woodpecker in deciduous habitat on one occasion). 
It was argued that young sapsuckers are very dark with dusky wing patches.  Supporters, however, pointed out that the observer clearly stated the bird was black (which one could never attribute to a young sapsucker) and that they specifically looked for wing patches.  The observer stated they saw no white in the wing or tail when the bird was in flight, strongly suggesting that there were actually no wing patches to see.  Some argued that there actually is some white in the tail and wings of an American Three-toed Woodpecker, but supporters felt these small white spots would be tricky to see in flight.  

The main concern was how to interpret the observer’s description of barring.  As presented, it seems ambiguous.  Clearly there was some barring on the back, but what was meant by the mention of neck and top of head?  Some argued that the merging of the transocular stripes on the hind neck can create a barred impression (supported by a photo of another American Three-toed Woodpecker record reviewed at the meeting).  As for the top of the head, there are some wispy white flecks on the crown, but they really don’t equate to barring.  Some felt the observer’s wording was unclear and that the intent was to describe the presence of some white between the top of the head and neck (ie. on the nape).  Most felt the fate of the record rested on how one interpreted this portion of the description – all other concerns raised really had no merit when compared to the details provided.
From Round 115:
2009-1700-08

Ross’s Goose

A small, white goose was photographed with Snow Geese and some Ring-billed and Herring Gulls.  Dissenting members felt most traits were supportive of Ross’s Goose, except for the bill base/facial feathering interface.  The observer described the interface as “not concave, instead was irregularly vertical”, an impression supported by the photos.  This irregular nature to the interface was enough to cause some members to vote against acceptance, citing concern over hybridization between Snow and Ross’s Goose.  Supporting members felt the interface was close enough to vertical.  All agreed that the distinction between hybrids and pure birds is a murky issue, with some birds hovering around what are certainly arbitrary standards for acceptance.

2009-1700-09

Ross’s Goose (9 birds)

A group of 14 Ross’s Geese was photographed with a group of Snow Geese.  During the first round of review, five birds were accepted.  The remaining nine birds (individuals 1-5, 7-8, and 12-13 in the numbered photo) were deemed by some to be unidentifiable due the inability to assess all features of the bill.  While there are many different photos provided, only those photos that show all 14 birds in the same frame actually allow assessment of more than five acceptable birds – it’s unclear what birds are depicted in those photos that clearly show five or fewer Ross’s Geese.  The written description was presented in the singular, making it unclear whether described features were actually assessed on all birds in the flock, leaving reviewers to rely primarily on the photos.  Dissenting members wanted to be able to assess bill size and shape, coloration, and the interface between bill base and facial feathering.  
All were in agreement that the photos made it hard to assess all of these features on the remaining nine birds.  Some members were now uncomfortable with some of the birds they supported previously.  At least two members were uncomfortable with all of the nine birds under discussion, arguing that the photos do not clearly show all traits necessary to support the identification.  Others felt individuals 1, 3, 5, and 7-8 were still acceptable, but that birds 2, 4, and 12-13 were not acceptable.

A short recess was taken from 1443-1457 EDT.

New Business
Relationship between Michigan Audubon Society and Michigan Bird Records Committee
The first sentence of Bylaw B.1. states: The Michigan Bird Records Committee (MBRC) shall be a subcommittee of Michigan Audubon Society’s Research Committee.  However, Michigan Audubon has undergone some changes, including the addition of a new executive director, Jonathan Lutz.  Recent conversations with Jonathan indicated that the wording in our bylaws is not consistent with current Michigan Audubon functions – there are no functional subcommittees in the organization.  
Putnam and Byrne met with Jonathan earlier this year to discuss possible rewording of our bylaws and continued relations between Michigan Audubon and the Michigan Bird Records Committee.  Jonathan suggested we change Bylaw B.1. to state we are an autonomous advisory body to MI Audubon's Research Committee.  What exactly is an advisory body?  Also, there were indications that Michigan Audubon could exhibit some sort of functional control over the committee, despite our established bylaws.  These issues raised concern among several members, leaving it uncertain whether maintaining ties to Michigan Audubon was the best approach.
Putnam and Byrne both felt there was no intended or likely interference pending by Michigan Audubon and that continued relationships were in the best interests of both parties.  Michigan Audubon has provided financial support, hosted our website, and provides a venue (Michigan Birds and Natural History) for publishing our actions.  The Committee has been used to review Michigan Audubon data (seasonal surveys, rare bird reports), answer occasional inquiries, and is viewed as a branch of their research initiatives.  

Everyone agreed that we should continue to maintain ties to Michigan Audubon.  Putnam will report back to Jonathan with our proposed wording change to Bylaws B.1.  If agreeable to Jonathan, a formal bylaws proposal will be submitted prior to our next meeting.  Our suggested wording is as follows: The Michigan Bird Records Committee (MBRC) shall be an autonomous body that serves in an advisory capacity to Michigan Audubon’s Research Program.
Designation of “Introduced” species on the state checklist
Putnam pointed out that we currently label Rock Pigeon, European Starling, and House Sparrow as “Introduced” on our checklist, but do not similarly label Eurasian Collared-Dove or Eurasian Tree Sparrow.  Also, how should we designate birds like Trumpeter Swan, Ring-necked Pheasant, Sharp-tailed Grouse, Wild Turkey, and Northern Bobwhite that have populations enhanced by reintroductions/restocking events.  It was felt that a more thorough effort should be made to define and label species on the checklist OR that such designations should be left off the state checklist – the latter choice was preferred by all.
Need for a separate review list?
Putnam questioned whether we needed to maintain a separate web page for the state’s review list.  Review species are presented in bold text on the state checklist, but we are also maintaining a separate page for just review species.  Is such an effort too redundant?  It was felt by some that the amount of work to maintain the separate review list didn’t seem too great and that some users might benefit from a condensed list of review species.  Most felt that if it might benefit even just one user then it seemed reasonable to continue providing it.

Delegation of responsibilities

UMMZ specimens & the MBRC database – Byrne reported that there are numerous specimen records spread across the state (and country) that still need to be reviewed.  Byrne asked if committee members located closer to these institutions would be willing to do investigate the whereabouts of these records.  Several members were willing to help.  Byrne will put together a list of unresolved specimens for each volunteer.  Listed are the volunteers and institutions they agreed to visit:

Brigham – Hope College


Byrne – Michigan State University


Claflin – University of Michigan Museum of Zoology


Dawe – Central Michigan University


Haas – Sault Ste. Marie High School


Putnam – Grand Rapids Public Museum

Website photo page and permission from photographers
Haas is currently assisting Putnam with photo uploads to our website.  They will keep up with rounds moving forward and plan to selectively fill in the back log of older photos as time permits, prioritizing the more significant records (ie. first state records or those not represented on the website yet).  This will be an ongoing process, but efforts will be made to make things as inclusive as possible.  

Byrne suggested the committee make a stronger effort to solicit permission from photographers to use their photos on our website.  While this creates an extra step to the process, it shows a level of respect to those submitting photos for review and avoids any confusion or conflicts in the future.  Byrne suggested asking contributors if they would provide a blanket statement of approval that would cover future submissions as well, preventing repeated contact with observers willing to participate (which is likely to be the case with most observers).  Putnam also added that all new photos which are uploaded need to include a copyright stamp with the photographer’s name, something which can be easily done with Photoshop. He also mentioned that most of the existing material on the website needs to be updated with new copyright stamps.
Old records without final actions
Byrne commented on several old records (or species groups) that still need to be resolved.  Many of these require contacting other institutions for information or working through the literature to fine tune the intricacies of identification criteria (ie. junco supspecies).  Byrne, Chu, and Putnam agreed to keep working on these issues, but acknowledged that it will likely take some time to make headway on all of them.  Listed below are the species mentioned and issues needing resolution:

Purple Gallinule  - specimen from State Natural History Survey (already


 accepted, but worth further investigation)
Eskimo Curlew – we have photos of a specimen housed at the Berlin Museum but 


need to have some information translated.  Putnam has a friend fluent in 
German and agreed to assist Chu in getting the material translated.

Thick-billed Murre – skeleton specimen at University of Michigan Museum of

Zoology.  Someone needs to do morphometric work (will be discussed 
below).

Black-billed Magpie – specimen from State Natural History Survey (already 

accepted, but worth further investigation)
Red-faced Warbler – specimen mentioned in State Natural History Survey

Saltmarsh Sharp-tailed Sparrow – specimen apparently collected in Michigan, 


published by David Sibley in North American Birds.  Need to finish 


investigating the history of the specimen and details about the collector.  


Chu started working on this project and will attempt to finish.

Dark-eyed Junco subspecies – Several years ago, the committee agreed to solicit 



documentation for “Oregon” Junco observations.  Byrne has been doing 


so, yet we have reviewed none to date.  Byrne and Chu intended to review 


the known literature on this group, but have failed to complete the task.  


This still needs to be done so the committee can attempt to review the 


back log of junco records.

Morphometric work

The University of Michigan Museum of Zoology has a supposed Thick-billed Murre skeleton that was collected from Michigan.  The committee started to review this record many years ago, with the record receiving enough votes for resubmission – the second round of voting never happened.  Chu explained that the specimen was a juvenile bird and that there wasn’t enough information available to allow for a conclusive separation between Common and Thick-billed Murres from a skeleton.  Someone needs to spend some time researching the literature and any available specimens to try and determine if there are any species-specific morphology differences that can be assessed on this specimen.
Correspondence

Byrne announced that he could not continue to solely handle the correspondence responsibilities.  He has fallen about a year behind again and can’t keep up with the workload - this project requires an enormous amount of time and energy.  There is nothing in our bylaws stating we need to provide correspondence, but most felt it was a valuable and important part of our review process.  Chu explained that Minnesota’s committee sends out very generic notecards for correspondence, but several members felt the more personal and detailed letters were a better approach.

Byrne was willing to continue handling the accepted records, but needed someone to step up and handle the rejected records. Dombroski offered to give it a try.  Byrne will provide Dombroski with a list of records needing correspondence and the voting rationales for those records.  Many thanks to Dombroski for stepping up and assisting with this project.

Maintenance and publishing of state checklist and review list
Putnam pointed out that we have not published an update to the state checklist in many years and questioned whether it was even worthwhile now that it is maintained on the website.  Some felt there was still value in publishing the checklist, but that doing so every 3-5 years was sufficient.  Jon Wuepper has offered to help prepare the checklist for publication, but all members felt the job should be handled by a committee member.  Putnam stated he would consider preparing the checklist for publication.

Currently a portion of Bylaw D.1. states: The review list will be published regularly in Michigan Birds and Natural History or the current state publication.  We have never published the review list on its own, this apparently is a case of unclear wording that has persisted for some time.  The original intent was to publish an updated state checklist with regularity, but this was in the days prior to having our website.  Putnam and Byrne will work to prepare a bylaws proposal to adjust this statement to fit with our current practices.

Motion to clarify how we handle Western/Clark’s Grebe and Glossy/White-faced Ibis
Byrne explained that the handling of Western/Clark’s Grebe and Glossy/White-faced Ibis records has been inconsistent over the years.  At some times, they have been called by the designations previously stated, other times they have been reviewed as Aechmophorus grebe or Plegadis ibis.  Either way, the intent was to have a designation that allows recognition that an individual from these species groups was reported in Michigan, but that specific identification was not possible (due to distance, etc.).
Byrne made the following motion: All records, including old ones, of Western/Clark’s Grebe will be considered as Aechmophorus grebe and all records, including old ones, of Glossy/White-faced Ibis will be considered as Plegadis ibis.  There was some discussion whether these new designations safely encompass possible hybrid combinations, especially when distance prevents observers from being certain a hybrid isn’t involved.  Most felt hybrid situation wasn’t the main concern, but that acknowledging the presence of an Aechmophorus or Plegadis was the important part.  If a known or presumed hybrid is someday documented, the committee can decide how it wants to handle the record(s).  The motion was seconded by Claflin and passed unanimously.
Submission of documentation by committee members
Byrne raised a concern that committee members were not being consistent about documenting review species they observe.  One of the responsibilities of the Secretary is to obtain necessary documentation from observers reporting a species on the state’s review list.  Doing so requires a substantial amount of leg work and correspondence.  Byrne commented that it shouldn’t take substantial effort to solicit documentation from committee members, in fact, he felt no contact should be necessary within the committee.  How can we justify reviewing other observer’s documentation, if we ourselves are unwilling to provide details?  Byrne argued that the committee needs to set an example and that it should be expected that committee members submit documentation anytime they observe a species on the review list (regardless of presumed level of detail already on hand).  There was no opposition to these points, those that spoke acknowledged the importance of submitting documentation and vowed to do a better job.  Byrne asked if anyone had differing opinions – none were offered.
Annotated list of references for review species
Several months ago, Claflin submitted an annotated list of references for Michigan’s review species for comment by committee members.  The ultimate goal is to place on our website a thorough list of references for anyone interested in researching the identification of species on our review list.  Very few comments were provided on this draft.  An upload date of 19 September 2009 was set, meaning any comments/input committee members have should be submitted to Claflin before that date.  Again, many thanks to Claflin for the countless hours dedicated to this project.
Addition of subspecies and seasonal rarities to review list

Putnam questioned our approach to reviewing subspecies, it seemed that the determinations are rather arbitrary.  He further questioned whether the committee should maintain a list of accepted subspecies documented in Michigan.  Some countered that such an effort would be very time consuming and unmanageable in some circumstances.  Yes, the current practice is to handle review at our discretion, but what examples could be thought of that were getting ignored?  Likewise, Putnam pointed out that we consistently review some seasonal rarities (mainly spring Baird’s Sandpipers) and wondered if they should be added to the review list.
Some feared that a comprehensive list of what we would want documented would lead to an increase in reports, due to the power of suggestion (a phenomenon that seems to have become more common via eBird submissions).  However, it was wondered if some reports are simply not attained due to observers being unaware details are desired.  In the end, it was decided to add a list of subspecies the committee has reviewed at the bottom of our current review list.  Likewise, a designation next to Baird’s Sandpiper on the checklist will indicate documentation is requested from Spring-June.

A short conversation emerged regarding regional designations for review species.  For example, there was a number of spring Baird’s Sandpiper reports from the western Upper Peninsula in 2009 – should this lead to an exemption for spring reports from this portion of the state.  Several members found such a notion premature, this is the first time ever that such a pattern has been documented.  Since 1993, there have been only seven accepted spring Baird’s Sandpiper records (two of which were from the western Upper Peninsula), so it is entirely possible that this year’s influx was an isolated occurrence.
Corrections to record numbers
In Round 111, Byrne made a numbering mistake by labeling two records as 2008-5880-01.  Byrne moved to change the chronologically second Spotted Towhee record from 2008 from 2008-5880-01 to 2008-5880-02.  It was pointed out that there were three Spotted Towhee records in 2008 and that the number should actually be 2008-5880-03, the motion was so amended.  Claflin seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. [Unfortunately, Byrne had already adjusted his numbering scheme by labeling the third record from 2008 as 2008-5880-03.  This left an open slot to change one of the erroneous records to -02, however Byrne forgot about this fact during the meeting or he would have argued against the friendly amendment to his motion.  Another motion will now be required to clear up this confusion.]
In Round 114, Byrne labeled a California Gull as 2008-0530-05.  This record was submitted in January 2009 and was falsely assumed to have been observed the previous fall.  He later realized that the observation was actually from 2007, just that the observer waited more than a year to submit the details for review.  Byrne moved to change record number 2008-0530-05 to 2007-0530-03.  Chu seconded the motion and it passed unanimously.
Status changes as of 1 January 2009
Byrne provided an update of species’ status changes as of the end of 2008:


New additions to the state list – Neotropic Cormorant and Violet-green Swallow


Accidental to Casual – Swallow-tailed Kite


Casual to Accidental – Curlew Sandpiper


Casual to Regular – Lark Sparrow 

With the move to regular status, Lark Sparrow will remain on the state’s review list through the year 2011.  If at that time it still has regular status, it will be eligible to come off the official review list.
The meeting was adjourned at 1707 EDT.

Respectfully submitted,

Adam M. Byrne, Secretary, MBRC
